Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 17th January 2011, at the Gwaelod y Garth Village Hall
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Lindsay Davies, Jim Prosser, 





Penri Williams, Stewart McKay, Mike Jones, Sara Pickard, 





Eric Priday, Sandie Rosser, Gill Rees & Wynford Ellis Owen 

APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Sheila Dafis & John Harrison





County Councillor Craig Williams
144
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was not present and had sent his apologies along with a written report.  The Clerk read the report out to the meeting.  In the report PC Thomas advised that the recent snow was a major contributor to the calls that Police attended with many vehicles being unable to cope with the conditions and being abandoned.  There were a few minor accidents and a fatal accident on Heol Pant y Gored.
The PACT priorities for Pentyrch and Gwaelod are for vehicles to be stop-checked and specifically looking at vehicle defects.  The PACT priorities for Creigiau are traffic around the primary school and the state of parking in the vicinity.  PC Thomas has arranged a meeting with Cty Cllr Craig Williams and Gwaelod Primary School in relation to traffic problems around the start and finish times for the school.  He also advised that in February, together with local NHW Co-ordinators, a brief survey about local policing would be distributed.

Gwaelod y Garth had 7 calls and 1 crime which was damage to a motor vehicle.  Pentyrch had 11 calls and 4 crimes, the theft of mobile phones and the theft of a bin.  Creigiau had 10 calls and 3 crimes, two thefts from motor vehicles and the breach of a restraining order.
Cllr Davies asked the Clerk to establish exactly when the meeting with the School and the County Councillor was going to take place as it had been promised previously but had not materialised.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Jones stated that the PACT priorities were not what were discussed at the PACT meeting, which he attended.  He recalled discussions of vehicles travelling through the villages, especially in relation to HGVs.  As regards HGVs, he reported that a 17-18 ton HGV owned by ‘Jasonic’ had passed him on a Wednesday, although he had not noted the registration number.  He asked that this be passed to PC Thomas.  He also advised that he had had a long discussion with PC Thomas at the PACT meeting regarding the carrying of knives.  Clerk to arrange
145 A presentation from the South Wales Fire Brigade

The Clerk advised Councillors that the representative from the Fire Service had been taken ill whilst in London and had had to postpone his presentation.  It was hoped that it would be put into a later Council meeting.  Cllr Jones stated that the pre-read material differed from the one he had attended in North Wales.

146 Public Session

There was 1 member of the public present.  Kenneth Hughes referred to the state of the roads during the snow, bemoaning the failure by CCC to clear main routes and that the villages had ground to a halt.  It had taken a long time before Pentyrch had got moving again and now the snow had melted it had left many pot-holes.  He queried what was spent in the Community area in comparison with other areas of Cardiff, specifically referring to transport, roads and leisure.  He felt that CCC was top-heavy insofar as there were ‘too many Chiefs and not enough Indians’, and that the money was not being spent wisely.
147
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There was general agreement with Mr Hughes’ views and Cllr Priday felt that, in the first instance, we should ask the question regarding the comparison of money spent on roads only; rather than confuse the issue by introducing leisure and transport.  Cllr Williams expressed his thanks to Mr Hughes adding that he felt we should concentrate on the snow clearance issues and point out to CCC their failure to deal with the situation to the point when it was dangerous as emergency service vehicles, especially ambulances, could not access the villages.  He felt a better contingency plan was needed for the villages.  Cllr McKay pointed out that neighbouring local authorities had cleared the snow, citing RCT’s clearance of the road from Creigiau to Llantwit Fardre.  He went on to name Newport CC, who had taken a decision to borrow money to ensure roads were repaired to a higher standard and thereby save money in the longer term, as an example for CCC to consider emulating.  Cllr Jones and Rosser echoed these views with both Councillors referring to journeys which they had undertaken to, or from, North Wales and agreeing that the worst part had been within the CCC area.  Contributions to this discussion were also made by Cllrs Davies, Owen, Thomas and Rees especially with regard to liability issues over clearing snow and ice and the fact that the PCC is the highest point in the CCC area.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to CCC expressing the feelings of the Council with regard to their response to the snow and that copies should be sent to the Chief Executive, and the two County Councillors.  Clerk to arrange
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Minutes of the full Council held on 14th December 2010
Paragraph 131

Cllr Jones asked that the word ‘rhetorical’ in the fifth line of the fourth paragraph be removed.  This provoked a discussion between the Chairman, Cllr Thomas and Cllr Jones over the procedures for the early distribution of minutes.  The Clerk pointed out that he did not change minutes but was merely the conduit for the decisions made by the Chairman or by the Council.  Cllr Owen pointed out that the question asked by Cllr Jones had, indeed, been rhetorical, as the officer had not been present to answer it.  Cllr Priday felt that it was minor and it was agreed to remove the word ‘rhetorical’ in order to move on.
Paragraph 136 (125.3)
Cllr Jones asked that reference to the last village meeting in 2006, and specifically the letters he had handed to the Clerk, is inserted in respect of invites extended to the PCC and CCC.  Cllr Davies disagreed saying that this had not been said during the meeting and therefore could not appear in the minutes.  It was decided not to amend the minutes in this instance.
Cllr Jones then referred to another interchange he had had with Cllr Davies, which had occurred towards the end of the meeting and which was not recorded.  This provoked another discussion and the Chairman asked that Cllr Jones put forward his proposal.  Cllr Jones proposed that the discussion he had had with Cllr Davies be included in the minutes although was not specific about where in the minutes it should be placed.  The proposal did not attract a seconder and was defeated.
Cllr Jones then announced that he did not agree with the minutes and wanted this to be recorded.  Cllr Owen countered this by saying that he wanted it recorded that he did agree with the minutes and suggested that other Councillors followed his lead as these discussions were ‘now getting silly’.
149
Matters arising

Paragraph 134
Cllr Thomas queried when it was likely that Tim Davies would give his presentation to the Council and the Clerk advised that it would be at the March 2011 meeting.
Paragraph 136 (Paragraph 119)

Cllr Priday advised the meeting that the demountable for the temporary surgery would be erected in the car-park of the Pentyrch Village Hall by the end of February to correspond with the completion of the short-term agreement with Dr Benedict.  There was to be a meeting with members of the Health Board at the PVH on Wednesday 19th January to look at longer term plans.  Cllr Priday then put forward the suggestion that the Rest Centre could be sold to the Health Board to build a permanent surgery, although stressed this had not been suggested at this stage.  This was discussed and it was felt that that if the Health Board felt that the site was suitable then they could make offers through the estate agent.
Paragraph 136 (Paragraph 123)
Cllr Davies raised this and it was decided to defer this matter arising to the end of the meeting. 

Paragraph 136 (Paragraph 125)
Cllr Jones referred again to the Community meeting and to his two emails demanding to know who had invited representatives of CCC to the meeting and when and by whom this decision had been made.  This provoked a response from some Councillors who pointed out to Cllr Jones that the matters had been discussed in previous meetings and it had been agreed to invite members of CCC and that the Clerk had recorded in the minutes of the December meeting that he had contacted the CCC officers following the PCC’s decisions.  Cllr Priday went on to point out that the request for CCC to attend was contained in the original letter asking for a ‘public’ meeting and signed by the eight electors.  He added that Cllr Jones was perpetuating an argument that had already been decided by a democratic agreement of the Council and that the matter was now finished.  Cllr Jones disagreed saying it was not finished.
Cllr Priday then proposed to move on other business, which was agreed. 
150
Community Link
Cllr Williams advised the meeting that the closing date for the Spring Link was the 21st February 2011.  He asked Councillors to make contributions to the forthcoming edition.  Cllr Rosser responded by advising that she was trying to get Hilltop Theatre Company to submit an article about their appearance on the quiz show ‘Eggheads’.
151
Clerk’s Report
151.1
Community Meeting
The Clerk advised members that he had now spoken to a representative of Pentyrch NHW and also Geoff Field on behalf of the eight original electors both of whom were keen to involve themselves in the initial group.  Cty Cllr Williams was happy to chair the group and had spoken to the WI and the School Governors seeking representatives from these groups.  Cllr Priday hoped that it would not become too large and therefore unwieldy and the Clerk assured him that Cty Cllr Williams was aware of this potential problem.  Cllr Jones asked whether Community Councillors would be represented and the Clerk felt sure that they would.
151.2
CCC Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance
The Clerk advised members of the guidance also directing their attention to an email received from Sean Hannaby dated 17.1.11 and shown the Clerk’s Supplementary Report, where he had indicated that the menu options he had given in the initial letter did not work and he provided a new set of links to view the draft guidance on the web-site.  The Clerk advised Councillors that he had forwarded this email on to them all should they wish to view the guidance. 
151.3
Cardiff LDP ~ Site submission database.
The Clerk advised the meeting that he had adapted the database to show only the submissions relating to the PCC area and this was on the reverse of the Clerk’s Supplementary Report.  The inclusion of sites within the draft database did not mean that CCC would automatically accept the sites into the final LDP and these sites would be subject to consultation and objections later in the process.  Nevertheless, the inclusion of the area to the north of the M4 for an International Business Park, the area to the south of Creigiau and the north of the A.4119, the area to the east of Dan y Garth, Pentyrch and the area around Tynewydd, GYG, provoked a lively discussion.  Councillors were determined that they would oppose development in the open countryside and attempts to extend the village envelopes.  It was generally held that the countryside to the north-west of Cardiff is as important as the Castle grounds and was part of the green space of Cardiff.  It was decided that the residents of the PCC area would be made aware of the intentions of land-owners by dedicating an article in the next edition of the Community Link to the topic, in order that the PCC’s opposition, to the inclusion of these development sites could be fully explained.  At the appropriate juncture in the progress of the LDP the PCC would then rally support to oppose the inclusion of the sites.  Clerk to arrange
151.4
Buckingham Palace Garden Party
The Clerk advised the meeting of the invitation received from One Voice Wales to enter the draw of the event.
152
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £4,288.38 and receipts of £544.00 were recorded for December 2010.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Williams seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed.
153
Planning Applications
There were 4 planning applications to consider:
a) 10/02054/DCH ~ Windyridge, 22 Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch.  The plans were not available for this application and concern was expressed by Councillors that the plans were overly ambitious based on the scant information available.  The Clerk advised that he would obtain the plans as soon as possible by email and then forward them on to all Pentyrch Councillors for consideration.  Clerk to arrange
b) 10/02294/DCH ~ Trevanion, Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
c) 10/02370/DCH ~ 6 Tregarth Court, Creigiau.  Cllr Thomas declared an interest owing to his friendship with a neighbour.  Concern was expressed regarding the car-parking and the shared access from an intermittently busy road because of the presence of the school alongside.  An examination of the drawings did not concur with the Councillors’ knowledge of the road and the shared drive and it raised the question over the accuracy of the drawings.  These concerns were such that it was agreed to raise them with Development Control in order that the case officer could make a  site visit and determine the problems that may arise for other residents. Clerk to arrange 
d) 11/00004/DCH ~ 57 Parc y Bryn, Creigiau.  The plans were not available for this application either and the Clerk advised that he would obtain the plans as soon as possible by email and then forward them on to all Creigiau Councillors for consideration.  Cllr Jones also requested a copy of these plans.  Clerk to arrange
The Clerk apologised to the meeting for not having checked the planning applications more accurately against the plans he had received.  Whilst he had four applications and four sets of plans he had two plans for applications he had not yet been apprised of and two applications for which he had not yet received plans.  He asked if the two remaining sets of plans could be considered by the appropriate Councillors who could report back to the Clerk with any observations.  These were

e) 10/02209 ~ Maes Gwyn Cattery, Georgetown, GYG.  This is an application to build 3 new houses on land occupied by the cattery.  Concerns were voiced of the development being outside the village envelope and with access roads being very primitive.  The plans were given to the GYG Councillors for consideration and reporting back to the Clerk.

f) 10/02356 ~ Myrtle House, Main Road, GYG.  This was an application from a house within the conservation area to replace the old windows with new windows and a front door in a traditional style.  It was not felt that there would be any adverse comments in respect of this application.

154
Correspondence
Cllr Owen referred to the letter from Thora Lewis and wished to explain that the matter had been resolved.
Cllr Priday referred to the provision of Christmas trees and bemoaned the fact that only the tree at the Vet’s had had lights put on it.  The other trees were left without lights and he questioned the continued provision of the trees.

155
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised the meeting of the expenditure and income for the first 9 months of the financial year.  He pointed out how the increase in income had occurred and also pointed out the budgets which were either underspent or over spent.  These had been highlighted in the figures supplied to all Councillors with the pre-read.  Based on the Clerk’s analysis of the figures, the Clerk was satisfied that spending remain on target to be within the budget agreed at the Forward Planning meeting in January 2010.

The Clerk pointed out that the cash in hand was in a healthier position than at the same time in 2010 and he had based his budget figures for 2011/12 on the realistic expenditure needed to meet the services that were provided tempered against the need for fiscal prudence.  Despite this, the Clerk said that he felt that it was essential to reserve funds against the cost of elections and also for a replacement vehicle.  

Finally, the Clerk advised that he felt all the above could be achieved by sticking, for a third year running, with the precept of £71,000.  This would be a reduction of 0.62% to the cost of a band D property compared with the current year and would reflect the need for caution in the harsh economic times.  Unlike CCC and other large public services, the Community Council had little fat to thin as there were essentially only 1 full time and four part-time members of staff.

Councillors discussed the figures and the recommendations from the Clerk widely.  It was agreed that:

a) The precept would remain at £71,000; 

b) There would be a  transfer to reserves of £1,000 for election costs and £1,000 for vehicles 

c) The proposed budget for 2011/12 would be accepted.

The Chairman wished to be recorded in the minutes the thanks of the Council to the Clerk, for the comprehensive financial statement, which clearly reflected the tremendous amount of work undertaken to bring this to the attention of all Councillors.

156
To consider Road and Traffic Management issues 
Cllr Jones stated that he had earlier been stopped from giving Councillors relevant information and went on to speak at length regarding the perceived problem in Pentyrch, asking the rhetorical question of ‘what is the problem?’  He included his belief that CCC were wrong with their interpretation; he spoke of the difference in cost of the removal of speed humps by CCC compared with quotes he had received; he referred to the inadequate work done on pot-holes claiming that CCC were not using certain standards of infill products.  As a consequence, an argument developed where other Councillors took issue with Councillor Jones over his insistence that the PCC should make demands of CCC in respect of the management of Highway issues.  Cllr Davies, in particular, stated that she ‘would not be bullied’ by Cllr Jones into taking on issues that were outside the remit of the PCC.  Other Councillors aired similar viewpoints and the Chairman proposed that the Council moved on to the next agenda item.  This was agreed by the majority of Councillors present.    
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Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	16.12.10
	Lindsay Davies
	It’s now 6 weeks since Simon Roberts - then I - reported that this road sign was missing and you contacted the Council.  I was therefore disappointed to learn today from the resident who took the sign into her care that it has still not been replaced, something that is concerning particularly regard to emergency vehicle access around this time of the year.  Can the Council please be chased on this one please?
	Email to CCC

	20.12.10
	Sheila Dafis
	Could you please contact Cardiff regarding the clearance of snow through Creigiau.  No snow plough or grit has been used in the village.  Have we been forgotten here? It has affected all sorts of deliveries into the village, ie. no milk, bread and other basic goods.
	Email to C2C

	5.1.11
	Sheila Dafis
	The pot holes on the road narrowing crossing on Heol Creigiau are now very bad and need attention as soon as possible (first reported August 2010 ).
	Email to C2C

	5.1.11
	Sheila Dafis
	With the recent bad snow conditions, some of the problem areas should be noted for future consideration as priority areas for clearing and gritting. 

a) Parc y Fro + Parc y Bryn sloped entrances, as Creigiau surgery is situated on the top of these estates.  Residents have had difficulty reaching the surgery.

b) Entrance and pavement around the Tesco shop, Heol  Creigiau.  Deliveries were badly disrupted. 
c) The sloped entrance of Parc y Felin where vehicles simply slipped out of this estate onto Tynant Road.
	Email to C2C

	11.1.11
	Gill Rees
	There is a pot-hole on Heol Pant y Gored, Pentyrch, on the south side and close to the 30 mph sign approximately 50 yards west of the junction with Bronllwyn.  The pot-hole is about 12” long and some 3-4 “ deep.
	Email to C2C

	11.1.11
	Gill Rees
	The third light on Heol Pant y Gored, Pentyrch is missing and as it is the one closest to the nasty bend, it is the most important.  Could we ask CCC when it will be replaced?
	Email to C2C

	11.1.11
	Gill Rees
	The fingerpost sign at the junction of Main Road and Heol Goch, GYG is filthy and indecipherable.  It needs cleaning.
	CMO advised.

	12.1.11
	Sheila Dafis
	Please could you report Lamp No. 1 at entrance of Parc y Bryn, Creigiau.  It needs repairing.
	Email to C2C


	13.1.11
	Eric Priday
	A couple of very big potholes have opened up on Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch either side of the junction with Heol Danyrodyn.  They are big enough to require immediate repair.
	Email to C2C

	13.1.11
	Eric Priday
	Street lamps 6 and 10 on Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch are not working.  6 is intermittent and 10 is out altogether.  Could you advise street lighting please?
	Email to C2C

	17.1.11
	Sandie Rosser
	We have group of some very dangerous potholes on Main Road, GYG  between the bridge over Nant Llwydrhiw and  the junction of Heol y  Nant, one in particular is about a metre long and is down to its base layer.  There is also another group of potholes at the junction of Heol Berry and Heol Goch/Main Road.
	Email to C2C

	17.1.11
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	There are a series of pot-holes on Heol Pant y Gored by the entrance to the farm on the bend as you come down the hill from Pentyrch.  There is an especially deep pot-hole right on the bend.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.1.11
	Stewart McKay
	I would inform Councillors that the nursery in the Church Hall is in danger of folding because of a reduction in numbers.  The nursery at the school, is now coping with the numbers requiring nursery places and the knock-on effect is the nursery in the Church Hall does not receive the overflow.
	For information

	17.1.11
	Eric Priday
	The fence at the rear of the PVH is being scaled by people coming through the graveyard.  There is a query over the ownership of the fence (assured by the Clerk it was owned by PVH) and could the CMO be asked whether anything practical could be done to deter these people in the future.
	CMO to be consulted

	17.1.11
	Eric Priday
	There are mega-potholes on Church Road by the old quarry and two large ones by the entrance to Pantycaerau nurseries.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.1.11
	Mike Jones
	The cost of a return from GYG to Cardiff is £3 the same as any other CCC bus service.  However the cost from Pentyrch is £5.30 return using Stagecoach.  I have spoken to Ahmed Singh, CCC Bus to try to get consistent costing throughout Cardiff.  The problem remains with Stagecoach who, despite smart card technology, refuse to implement it in this area.
	For information

	17.1.11
	Sandie Rosser
	Could the laurel around the fingerpost at the junction of Main Road and Heol Goch be cut back or preferably removed so that vehicles emerging from Main Road can see up the hill.
	CMO to be consulted

	17.1.11
	Lindsay Davies
	The missing sign that I had reported has been replaced and also many thanks for the work done by CCC on the zigzag path.
	For information

	17.1.11
	Gill Rees
	There are a number of pot-holes on Maes y Sarn which have been previously ringed in yellow but it was so long ago that the yellow paint has faded and they still have not been filled.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.1.11
	Stuart Thomas
	The level of the drains on Tynant Road and outside Tesco’s on Heol Creigiau, Creigiau, are higher than the surrounding road-surface and consequently large ponds are formed before any water can flow away.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.1.11
	Stuart Thomas
	The hedges on Heol Creigiau, Creigiau between Tynant Road and the Golf Club entrance and also between Parc Castell y Mynach and Tesco’s need cutting back in order for pedestrians to get past safely.
	Clerk to arrange


158
Matters Arising ~ deferred [Paragraph136 (Paragraph 123)]
The Chairman advised that the meeting would now consider the deferred matter arising from the last minutes.  As this was a confidential personnel matter, he asked that the member of the public present, Mr Ken Hughes, leave the meeting.
This matter is minuted separately and confidentially.

There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.25 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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